
 Minutes December 12, 2023
                                      
Minutes
December 12, 2023, 3:00 p.m.
Redwood Community Radio Board of Directors 
Zoom On-Line Meeting
I. Call to order, establishment of a quorum & selection of facilitator 
Opening comments from the Vice-President; meeting ground rules.
Recognizing the presence of a quorum, Chapdelaine called the meeting to order at 3:09 p.m.
II. Roll Call
Chapdelaine called roll call.
BOARD-APPOINTED MEMBERS: President Nadine Chapdelaine, Treasurer Flurina Niggli, Secretary Tonya Farmer 
MEMBER REPS: Correspondence Secretary Chestine Anderson, Stephanie Thomas, George WinterSun
PROGRAMMER REPS: Vice-President Lisa “Luv” Deny, Javier Rodriguez
STATION MANAGER: Station Manager Allison Kolb
ABSENT: Stephanie Thomas
GUESTS: Jama Chaplin, Lauren Schmitt, Sarah Starck
III.       Approval of October and November Minutes
Chapdelaine moved to approve the October and November Minutes. Farmer seconded. Chapdelaine, Deny, Niggli, Anderson, Rodriguez, WinterSun, and Farmer voted unanimously (7-0) to approve the October and November Minutes.		
IV.      Approval of Agenda 
Deny moved to approve the December Agenda. WinterSun seconded. The vote in favor was unanimous (7-0) to approve the December Agenda.
V.	Open Time
Chapdelaine asked if anyone would like open time. Sarah Starck and Lauren Schmitt requested open time. Chapdelaine announced the beginning of Open Time.	
Sarah Starck encourages the Board to change the Sick Policy to comply with the change in California Labor Law regarding sick time, which will become effective on January 1, 2024.
Lauren Schmitt wanted to bring the attention of the KMUD Board to an urgent matter concerning the safety and well-being of the staff within the organization. Recently, there has been unwelcome contact and concerning behavior directed toward her. These actions include threatening messages and unwarranted visits after hours, which have created a distressing and unsafe environment. In alignment with our commitment to maintaining a workplace free from harassment, she seeks immediate attention. 
She stated that KMUD’s general rules against harassment emphasize the importance of ensuring the safety and well-being of all staff members. Therefore, she believes it is crucial to address this matter promptly. While commendable, the current policies may benefit from a reassessment to better address situations that compromise staff well-being. The goal is to address her concerns and reinforce a standard of communicating a commitment to a secure and supportive working environment for all staff. Lauren Schmitt is available for further discussion or to provide any additional information.
VI.	Consent Calendar
There were no items under the Consent Calendar. 
VII.     Management Reports
Allison Kolb – Station Manager
Kolb added important information to the staff report. Kolb is still negotiating her last day, but it will be in early January. Kolb will be available once a new station manager is hired. She will train the new station manager remotely and present an onboarding plan to that person, including a work plan for the end of the year. Kolb completed the ownership report to the Federal Communications Commission. 
Kolb met and informed staff of her resignation, but not all staff members were present. She will conduct staff performance reviews to ensure individual goals are met. Kolb is doing end-of-the-year performance evaluations and setting goals for each department. 
The staff worked hard on the Membership Drive, Giving Tuesday, and end-of-year campaign. They also worked hard to get live music onto the airways. Currently, KMUD is short a few $1000 of its goal of $35K and will pitch on Thursday and Friday to get the last couple of thousand dollars. 
The Major Donor Campaign is ongoing. Not everyone on the list will be available to meet by the end of the year. Dorothee Schaefer can help with the meetings. Kolb will pass off the details to Dorothee Schaefer. Kolb will still be conducting meetings until her last day. KMUD Board members and trusted volunteers can be part of those meetings.
The staff is working to get programmers to complete a survey directly connected to the new volunteer database. This will help improve KMUD’s ability to serve programmers and the community. The staff is working on the new Programmers-only newsletter, which will be distributed to programmers by the end of the year.
KMUD is working on a plan to install the new soundboard. A month will be needed to make the switch. Folks will use the backup Studio A while Studio C is being renovated. KMUD has not yet conducted the first orientation for the Refer a Friend bonus of $50. KMUD is currently using the programmer's survey to see who would be interested and who would be part of the program. 
Kolb will get the Coast Central Credit Union (“CCCU”) account set up for overflow funds. She said she shouldn't be on the account. Kolb gave the required paperwork to the CCCU banker. Kolb recommended Chapdelaine and Niggli go to the bank to speak to the banker Kolb worked with. Niggli asks Kolb to send her the paperwork and relevant information, including Kolb’s CCCU bank contact information. Kolb thinks there only needs to be two people because it is not used for check signing and only for transfers. Chapdelaine asked if Kolb had candidates for the commission positions. Kolb does not have a candidate in mind and does not have any recommendations, so she recommends advertising for the position. Kolb will check for the location of the thumb drive, which was given to her by Rob Bier and contained old minutes.  
Niggli inquired about the property donations link from Cars. Kolb has the link's landing page and will put it on the website and include information on the e-newsletter that will go out in a few days. Chapdelaine pointed out that we were in the window where property taxes were just paid. Those owners who did not pay the tax may be more apt to question whether or not they should keep the property. 
VIII.     Finance Committee Report
Niggli stated that Patricia Tinkler attended the last meeting, so there was a discussion about underwriting. KMUD is still working on using QuickBooks to process invoices for underwriting (“UDW”) vendors to make it more efficient. More discussion took place regarding the SOP for underwriting and trades. 
Those points regarding trades are not being followed, but Patricia Tinkler is willing to work on them. The goal is to keep the UDWs accountable and treat all underwriters fairly. Proper trade documentation and other general finance paperwork remain a challenge. 
Niggli stated the budget is tight. She encouraged KMUD Board members to review the financials and formulate questions before meetings. Niggli reiterated that the KMUD Board is responsible for the station's finances. The Finance Committee discussed what would happen if KMUD could not make the three December payrolls. In Budget-to-Actual, the salaries are over budget by $3-4K this year. Studio broadcasting will be over by around $2,400. The website requires a more significant update than what was initially thought. 
We did pass the non-federal financial support threshold for CPB in 2023. The minimum wage next year is $16, and the sick leave policy must be addressed to comply with the new laws. The Employee Retention Credit was filed with the assistance of Andrea Ralph.  
The Accounting Manual has been worked on individually and then as a group at the committee level. Kolb will conduct her review, and it will be ready for a KMUD Board review in January. The funds donated to KMUD from the Hops Festival were a disappointment. Niggli stated only $500 from the event went to KMUD. She does not know if more funds to KMUD are outstanding from the event. The finance committee is brainstorming about expanding Harvest Boxes, perhaps a spring harvest box. More volunteers are needed to put together the boxes. Financially, putting the boxes together does not cost the station money. Deny stated she would add spring harvest boxes to the Development Committee agenda.
The CPB grant could come in at any time. If necessary, KMUD could use money set aside for another purpose. Still, the Finance Committee wants to avoid liquidating the certificate of deposit because it earns interest at a reasonable rate.
Chapdelaine asked if in-kind receipts for the building repairs from Mike Baker were included. Rodriguez said he would ensure the in-kind forms will be completed by year-end and given to Sarah Stark. 
She also asked whether the Membership Drive numbers were added to the income number. Kolb stated that some additional Membership Drive money could be deposited in December, but most had already been deposited. Chapdelaine pointed out that money from the Membership Drive will cover December’s payroll. Deny noted that the Major Donor Campaign is up to $16K, per Dorothee Schaefer’s notes. She said there were 22 new members. There was confusion regarding the $10K on-air announcement. Niggli pointed out the danger of counting a donation twice. Niggli pointed out the Membership Drive did not reach its goal, and the $10K donation was from the Major Donor Campaign and booked under the Major Donor Campaign.
IX.       Old Business
A. Vote to Change Language in Finance Committee Policy – Attachment I – 1st Reading
Niggli moved to change the language of the Finance Committee Policy. Chapdelaine seconded. The vote was unanimous (7-0) to change the language of the Finance Committee Policy.
B. Vote to Change Language in Salary Review Policy – Attachment II – Final Reading
Chapdelaine moved to change the language of the Salary Review Policy. Niggli seconded. The vote was unanimous (7-0) to change the language of the Salary Review Policy.
C. Vote to Change Language in Sick Leave Policy – Attachment III – First Reading
Chapdelaine moved to table the vote to approve the change in Sick Leave Policy and vote by a Board Poll. Farmer seconded. Chapdelaine, Deny, Anderson, WinterSun, and Farmer voted (5-0) to table the vote to approve the change in Sick Leave Policy and vote by a Board Poll. Rodgriguez and Niggli abstained. 
X.        New Business
A. Vote to Add Harassment Policy – Attachment IV – First Reading
Chapdelaine moved to add a new Harassment Policy. Anderson seconded. Chapdelaine, Deny, Anderson, WinterSun, and Farmer voted (5-0). Rodgriguez and Niggli abstained.
XI.       Committee Reports 
A. Programmer Representatives 
Deny stated that some programmers are reluctant to sign the Programmers Agreement based on how it is currently written. They fear not signing it because they want to keep their show.
B. [bookmark: _Hlk135663496]Member Representatives 
Deny suggested that all member representatives be listed in the Membership Newsletter so members could quickly contact representatives. WinterSun agreed to do that. Kolb asked whether or not members would contact the Membership Coordinator at the station. Deny pointed out the difference between reps and members. Kolb stated she would post the contact information in the newsletter. Rodriguez suggested incentivizing members, and Kolb invited him to discuss the issue with her.
C. Community Advisory Board
Nothing to Report.
D. Correspondence Secretary – Anderson
Nothing to Report.
E. Development Committee – Deny
The 50 Years of Hip Hop netted $1,766.81. The Gyppo Ale Mill (“Gyppo) A lot of work was put into the Fresh Hop Festival and the attendance was high. The final numbers do not add up based on the event's participation. Kolb does not have an update from Gyppo. Rodriguez said Gyppo used a third-party platform. The platform is not releasing funds to Gyppo. 						Giving Tuesday netted $2,360. Kolb does not have a final number for the Winter Arts Fair. There was a discussion at the meeting about live music and artists getting CDs. Kate Carlson is organizing an event at the Eagle House in Eureka and will donate 20% of the proceeds in exchange for promotions. Staff will make a report summarizing events for the Development Committee to review at its next meeting. Lisa is coordinating a Poetry Slam and Spoken Word at the studio for next year. The committee is working on the Event Coordinator Guidelines. Jama Chaplin and Deny are working on the project, and Dorothee Schaefer wants to help. An event form is currently being used, but it doesn’t have the gusto the Event Coordinator Guidelines will have.				Chapdelaine encouraged KMUD to avoid placing plant starts in the spring harvest boxes and to leave those items to other nonprofits. Dorothee Schaefer has a record of what was in the winter harvest boxes. Kolb pointed out that the value of the winter harvest boxes was higher than ever, but the items were physically smaller. Some people remarked that harvest boxes expected more produce. Chapdelaine suggested opening our new studio for people who want to record CDs or podcasts to increase the inflow of money to KMUD. She will put more thought into it and write those down. Kolb agrees that it was a great idea, and she will discuss it later. Deny was concerned about insurance issues.
F. Membership Drive Committee – WinterSun 
WinterSun stated there was no additional information to add to previous discussions.
G. Policy Committee – Chapdelaine 
Chapdelaine stated that Rob Bier completed the policy updates to date, including a cover sheet. Anything approved today on the November and October minutes will be added. The goal is a new policy manual to start the new year with the cover sheet in the front. Again, Anderson questioned whether we would add the policy to Google Docs. Farmer pointed out that she is not the one to enter the edits, and Anderson said it was unfortunate. Niggli stated that it was the secretary’s job to update the policies. Chapdelaine stated it was the job of the Policy Committee to make updates.  
H. Mediation Committee – Rodriguez
Rodriguez asked members to defer to the reports in the Board Packet.
I. Building and Ground Committee – Rodriguez
Rodriguez asked members to defer to the reports in the Board Packet.
J.  Appreciation Party – Deny, Rodriquez, Farmer
The date is January 20, 2024, and will be at the Mateel. The Annual Membership Meeting is from 3:00-5:00, and the Volunteer Appreciation Party is from 5:00-8:00. Farmer is working on getting a donor for food. Deny is working with Kolb to get a live band. Signs will be posted around the studio.
K. Annual Membership Meeting – Anderson, WinterSun
Anderson stated that the committee members should meet since they had not done so yet. Deny reiterated that the Membership Meeting will be hybrid and must be announced tomorrow. 
L. Election Committee – Chapdelaine, WinterSun, Anderson
Anderson pointed out that Deny cannot be a committee member due to a conflict of interest. Chapdelaine stated the process is complicated, and it is essential to have someone on the committee who has served before. There needs to be an election referee.								She had the idea that Nadine could serve as a programmer representative. Chapdelaine asked Deny to remain on the Committee long enough to assist while the new committee is formed. Deny said the programmers and members must know the nomination deadline. Chapdelaine stated the programmers had already been notified of the deadline. Deny said she would communicate with Dorothee Schaefer to get the announcement added to the Membership Letter. 									Chapdelaine asked for a third person to join the Election Committee. Thomas cannot join because she is up for election. Niggli and Rodriguez were unable to join, so Anderson joined. The official committee members are Chapdelaine, Wintersun, and Anderson. 
M. Manager Hiring Committee – Chapdelaine
Niggli stated there needs to be two KMUD Board members, one staff member, and two community members on the Manager Hiring Committee. Chapdelaine may ask Chanin “Marcy” Stein to join the committee because she has the requisite skills. Kolb added both Lauren Schmitt and Dorothee Schaefer requested vacation time, so they will probably be unable to serve as staff committee members. Chapdelaine will also contact Margaret Lewis. Niggli and Rodriguez will decide between the two who will serve on the committee. Deny asked whether the staff member was in a volunteer position. Niggli said they could volunteer or not, but Kolb suggested it must be paid because staff members are required to be on the committee. Kolb recommended Patricia Tinkler.
XII.    Committee Meeting Schedule
All meetings take place online until further notice. Those interested in attending one should check to ensure no changes have been made to this schedule. Zoom meeting IDs, passcodes, phone numbers, and links for the KMUD Board meeting can be found in the email distributed before the meeting and on the KMUD website. For access to other meetings, please get in touch with the committee chair. The next meeting will be on January 9, 2024.
Board of Directors	Second Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
Membership Drive	Fourth Tuesday, 4:00 p.m.
Development	Second Thursday, 4:00 p.m.
Policy	Fourth Wednesday, 11:00 a.m.
Executive	Fourth Wednesday, 12:00 p.m.
Finance	Third Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
CAB                                             Quarterly, 5:00 p.m.
 Board Talk Show	January 10, 7:00 p.m.

XIII.   Closed Session – Personnel and Policy
Farmer and Anderson requested a closed session. 

XIV.   Adjournment Meeting							Adjourned at 6:56 p.m.

                                                    Attachment I

2.4.5. Finance Committee
11/24/11

Purpose of the Finance Committee
The Finance Committee is the fiscal awareness component of the Board. It educates, advises, and recommends to the Board and Management the financial possibilities and monetary consequences of RCR’s plans, ventures, and activities.

Finance Committee Participants
It will consist of, at the minimum, the Station Manager and the Board Treasurer. It is strongly recommended that the bookkeeper and underwriting representative attend.

It is Board policy that a Board member chair standing Board committees. Therefore, the chair of the Finance Committee will be the Board Treasurer. Other members may be recommended by the Committee and appointed by the Board. Finance meetings are open to Members and the public. When discussing individual salary details or legal matters, the Committee reserves the right to go into closed session.

Finance Committee Scheduling
The meeting is monthly. The profit and loss statement, budget-to-actual report, and balance sheet for the previous month should be available at the meeting. If these documents are not available, preliminary versions may be used to gauge trends and conduct the finance meeting.

Monthly Finance Committee Tasks
Discussion during the monthly meetings is expected to consider current and projected cash flow; profit and loss trends; balance sheet items; budget alignments; status of secured, pending and potential grants and loans, and communications with the issuing agencies; current and upcoming expenditures and strategies for funding and reducing costs; financial policy work that might be needed; assessments of fundraisers, benefit trends, and underwriting outlook; and the general financial picture.

Any ideas for actions and solutions which are outside the Manager’s authority will be brought to the Board. The Finance Committee will appoint one or more members to issue a written monthly report to the Board for the Board packet.

Annual Finance Committee Tasks 
The Committee will begin drafting the budget for the following year starting in September and present a first draft in the Board packet for October. Changes suggested or mandated by the Board can be incorporated by the committee in the second draft budget and included in the November Board packet for approval or revision at the November Board meeting or by December 1, at the latest. By the next meeting of the Board, at the latest, it is expected that a final draft will be ready for approval. 

The Committee will also assist the Station Manager in reviewing potential auditors. The Finance Committee will work to improve RCR’s Accounting Manual by conducting an annual review of that manual and the organization’s functioning according to it.  This review is suggested for October and November. The Board may approve the revised accounting manual in January of the following year.

If the need for a loan is anticipated, see 4.9 Financial Emergencies.
The Treasurer will provide a financial report to the membership at the RCR annual membership meeting.

Attachment II

5.4.6 Salary Review
01/22/08; 06/24/08; 04/08/19

The Board shall review the Station Manager’s salary after the manager’s yearly evaluation. The Station Manager shall review all other paid staff’s wages following their respective evaluations and submit them to the Board of Directors.
Station staff members are entitled to an annual cost-of-living adjustment to their salaries. The COLA presently (4/08/19) stands at two percent. The Board makes adjustments to that rate on recommendation by the Finance Committee. raise is calculated as at no less than 2% of the staff member’s current pay rate. The Station Manager may give a flat rate pay raise of the same amount for all staff. 

The Board shall review the Station Manager’s salary after the manager’s yearly evaluation. The Station Manager shall review all other paid staff’s wages following their respective evaluations and submit them to the Board of Directors.
Station staff members are entitled to an annual cost-of-living adjustment to their salaries. The COLA raise is calculated at no less than 2% of the staff member’s current pay rate. The Station Manager may give a flat rate pay raise of the same amount for all staff. 
Attachment III

5.5.6 Sick Leave 
12/10/18/; 01/14/19; 02/14/19 

Employees hired to work 40 hours per week receive ten days of paid sick days per year, eight days for 32-hour-per-week employees, etc. Sick pay accrues from the first day of employment and can be used after the completion of 30 days of continuous employment. Sick leave must be accrued before it is can be paid. Before the initial 30 days of continuous employment, employees of less than 30 days may take sick time off without pay without reducing the number of paid sick days they are earning earn. The accrual of sick days is capped at 1.5 times the annual accrual rate. The sick time carryover cap shall be no less than 80 hours per year. No more additional sick days can be will accrued until the cap is drawn down. Sick days cannot be converted to vacation leave. Unused sick leave shall not be paid in cash.

Employees hired to work 40 hours per week receive ten paid sick days per year, eight days for 32-hour-per-week employees, etc. Sick pay accrues from the first day of employment and can be used after 30 days of continuous employment. Sick leave must accrue before it is paid. Before the initial 30 days of continuous employment, employees may take sick time off without pay without reducing the number of paid sick days they earn. The accrual of sick days is capped at 1.5 times the annual accrual rate. The sick time carryover cap shall be no less than 80 hours. No additional sick days will accrue until the cap is drawn down. Sick days cannot be converted to vacation leave. Unused sick leave shall not be paid in cash.

Attachment IV

6.12.1 Harassment  

Under the circumstances that an individual or group engages in behaviors or communications that can be characterized as aggressive, harassing, or otherwise inappropriate or unsafe, RCR and its KMUD Board reserve the right not to engage with these individuals or groups.

0

13

